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Regular Board Meeting

February 10, 2021
January 

COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT NO. 11 PIERCE COLLEGE

February 10, 2021
MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT
Therese Pasquier
Kristin Ray

Amadeo Tiam 
Steve Smith
Brett Willis 
COLLEGE OFFICERS PRESENT
Dr. Michele Johnson, Chancellor and CEO
Dr. Darrell Cain, President Puyallup

Dr. Julie White, President Fort Steilacoom

Dr. Debra Gilchrist, VP for Learning and Student Success FS
Dr. Matthew Campbell, VP for Learning and Student Success PY
Mr. Michael Wark, VP for Strategic Advancement

Ms. Sylvia James, Interim Associate VP for Administrative Services

Ms. Holly Gorski, Vice President for Human Resources
Mr. Curt Warmington, President PCFT
OTHERS PRESENT 

See list at the end of minutes.
STUDY SESSION

The study session focused on Faculty Tenure.
CALL TO ORDER

Mr. Willis called the meeting to order at 1:02 pm. 
SAFETY MESSAGE
Mr. Willis read the safety message.
QUORUM



A quorum was established with all members present.
CHANGES/ADDITIONS
 
 None
MEETING MINUTES   

Ms. Pasquier moved, and Mr. Smith seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the January 13, 2021 meeting minutes.
MOTION PASSED
QUOTE FROM THE CHAIR

My humanity is bound up in yours, for we can only be human together. Desmond Tutu
PUBLIC COMMENT
None
COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS and ASPCPY (Reported by Jasmeet Chahal & Dillion Conner)
Ms. Chahal and Mr. Swanson provided an update on the activites going on in student government. Both teams are working on their goals including editing bylaws, food insecurity, quality laptops for students and the campus security camera project. There are many events going on to support students and enrich their student life experience.
Pierce College Federation of Teachers PCFT (Reported by Curt Warmington)
Mr. Warmington expressed his appreciation to the board for its openness to the college community and the community in general. In a recent meeting with colleagues from other colleges, and this openness, particularly to faculty, is not universal among all of the colleges across the state.
Mr. Warmington noted that Monday, Feb. 15, Presidents Day, is faculty Lobby Day. This is the one day each year that community college faculty have a chance to come to Olympia and talk about their concerns and hopes, and  try to inform legislators about their work with students. This year is it virtual, so far six faculty from Pierce College signed up to attend. Two concerns this year are proposed budget legislation items to freeze faculty COLAs and call for twenty-four furlough days.

Mr. Warmington stated that continued negotiations are taking place to compensate faculty in High Demand career areas to bring them more in line with industry standards in the area. An MOU was signed to distribute stipends to Full Time faculty last December, and it is hoped to complete talks Friday that will allow us to draft and sign an MOU to distribute the other half of the allocation equitably to adjunct faculty as stipends. It looks like this allocation from HB 2158 will be continuing into the next biennium, and hope to have agreements that can be sustained into the future. They also continue to negotiate for resources to help faculty better serve students, especially for adjunct faculty, who are losing health benefits and are having classes cut, which means lost income. Some are facing the choice of refusing to teach one class so that they can go on unemployment or find other work. Some of these fine faculty will not be returning to teach at Pierce College, as they need more stable incomes.

At a recent state union meeting Mr. Warmington volunteered to help create a tool to identify and dismantle racist policies and practices in faculty union locals. He also volunteered Pierce College local 4821 to be one of those who first try out the tool.

Registeration for Spring quarter 2021 recently students opened, there continues to be issues with ctcLink, like disconnected labs and lectures, and permission code issues for students to enter classes, but we are working through those as best we can to help students register. We are also helping students who are struggling with online learning and other issues we have raised here before.

Pierce College WPEA Report (Linda Gulbransen)

Ms. Gulbransen provided an update regarding the classified staff:
Contract Bargaining – 2021-2023 Contract

· A tentative contract agreement has been reached by WPEA and OFM.
· Wages

· Step increases will continue as scheduled (originally requested to stop for life of contract by OFM).

· No furlough days will be required/mandatory (originally 12 days/year requested by OFM).

· No COLA as originally requested by OFM.

· Telework / Remote Work Location

· If a person reports to work and are subsequently sent home and you have work to do you can now use remote work rather than sick leave.

· When remote work is ending how much time employer has to give to arrange for personal issues.

· An MOU was created to define, clarify eligibility, and make clear the requirements and agreements.
· Bereavement

· Request was made to make changes to who was covered during time of bereavement (Article 18). Current language states that only those within the home that have a reciprocal economic relationship would be considered for bereavement time. Due to rising living costs, not all household share equal economically, but this does not mean that the death of a household member would not affect all members. Due to the WAC, OFM would not make additional changes to this article.
· Ratification

· No date has been set yet for a ratification vote.

SETTING DIRECTION AND VISION
Chancellor’s Report
Dr. Johnson stated that we are just about to mid-term of winter quarter and everyone is working hard dealing with the continued impacts and COVID and continuing our work in building an anti-racist institution. We continue to work iinternally to support the majority of our students and employees who are working remotely and providing for a safe learning and working environment for the small number who are on campus. We expect to continue very much the same through at least Spring quarter.  We are keeping options open as things change and the vaccine distribution increases.  The four Pierce County community and technical colleges are working to schedule a meeting with  Mr. Anthony Chen Executive Director of the Tacoma Pierce County Health Department to explore ways to work together to help assist with the distribution process and getting our students and employees vaccinated.  
Dr. Johnson shared that recently she, Ms. Pasquire, and Ms. Harris attended the new trustee orientation hosted by ACT and Mr. Smith also joined the conference portion to learn about our statewide priorities.

We are setting up meetings with legislators for after bill cutoff and are hoping to get another countywide meeting with Pierce County legislators so we can connect with them all together. She and Mr. Smith attended parts of ACCT’s National Legislative Summit the past three days.  And Mr. Willis, Mr. Smith, and she, along with folks from Clover Park Technical College and South Puget Sound Community College, attended a zoom session with Representative Marilyn Strickland, the new congresswoman from the 10th District.  While we are waiting for the legislature to make their decision on thestate budgets, we will begin the internal budget process.  

Dr. Johnson announced that after completing a national search and interview process, she is pleased to say that Ms. Sylvia James has been selected as our new Vice President for Administrative Services.  Congratulations Sylvia.

Dr. Johnson reported that forty-four people will be attending the ATD DREAM conference on zoom.  Generally, we send about twenty-five people but because it’s on zoom we are able to have many more attend.  We try to include our probationary tenure track faculty who are in their second year, members of the ATD design teams that Julie described last month, and members of the core team who are executive team members and a few other administrators who support the design teams.  One of our major goals is to dismantle the barriers that impact our most marginalized students. Last year at DREAM we learned about the Racial Equity Leadership Academy a competitive process that ATD and the University of Southern California were going to do beginning in summer of 2020, then COVID hit and the academy was delayed.  But I’m pleased to share ATD and USC is moving forward with the academy and Pierce College is one of the 10 colleges in the nation to be selected. We have an orientation next week at DREAM and will share more with you next month. 
Report from Dr. White: She shared about a new partnership that we are beginning, with InsideTrack, a nonprofit organization that’s worked with colleges and universities since 2001 to identify program strengths, break through organizational silos, and create a more equitable and student-centered experience.

We are partnering with Inside Track to analyze our array of student support services and to help identify barriers that create our areas of inequities, specifically to reach our goals to eliminate inequities in our college success rates for Black and Brown men and single parents, and our access rates for men overall. On February 23-25, a team from InsideTrack will conduct a virtual visit with us to explore the existing Pierce College student experience, focusing on the student journey from outreach through admissions, advising, and the first few quarters.   This analysis will generate recommendations and a roadmap for strengthening an antiracist student induction model. The goal is to identify strengths, uncover hidden areas of potential, and bring to light new opportunities within our student support structures, in order to support our mission, with a focus on centering our most marginalized students. The InsideTrack team will meet in small-group sessions and one-on-one interviews over three days. After the visit, InsideTrack will provide recommendations for implementing highly effective equity-centered student support systems and strategies.
Report from Dr. Cain: he shared two efforts toward - “Building a stronger and more equitable pipeline with our school districts.”
· The Trio Talent Search grant identifies and assists individuals from disadvantaged backgrounds who have the potential to succeed in higher education.

 · The program provides academic, career, and financial counseling to its participants and encourages them to graduate from high school and continue on to and complete their postsecondary education.

We reached out to our respective school districts to collaborate on the Talent Search grant, include Bethel, Franklin Pierce, Puyallup, and Clover Park school districts to encourage students to pursue postsecondary education.

 

What impact will have? 
· The purpose of the TRIO Talent Search Program is to identify qualified individuals from disadvantaged backgrounds with academic promise at the postsecondary level and encourage them to complete secondary school and pursue postsecondary education.

 Digital Learning Center Senior Night
· Puyallup Digital Learning (PDL) is a fully accredited online school in partnership with the Puyallup School District. PDL provides a way for students to take classes over the Internet, learning at their own pace, on their own schedule, and primarily, in their own environment.

· Students enrolled in Puyallup Digital Learning are in Puyallup Open Doors (POD) or 

Puyallup Online Academy (POA).

 
For both programs:

Over 100 courses available, including core, hybrid, elective, advanced placement (AP), diagnostic, interventions, and credit retrieval.

Who does it serve?        

· Open Door 16-21 age N=100
· Online Academy N= 350
     
6th to 12th grade up to age 21

 

What impact will it have? 
· We had members from financial aid, admissions, transitional education, equity diversity, and inclusion to present sessions on college preparation and awareness.

 · Also in attendance were some of our sister institutions including Bates technical College, and Clover Park technical College. However, they ask Pierce College to take the leadership role as a collaborative partner to lead several sessions.

 · We believe collaborative efforts such as these will allow us to create a robust pipeline to meet our core theme of access and equity, diversity, and inclusion by reaching and bridging connections to support racialized and our most vulnerable populations.

Dr. Johnson end her report talking about our recent amazing all district day, where nearly 500 individuals were on zoom all day long.  She expressed her appreciation to Mr. Willis for presenting the Board with his words of encouragement to the college and to his vulnerability for sharing his own personal awareness of privilege and white supremacy.  The Employee Learning and Development (ELAD) and EDI CARES teams put together a wonderful day of learning.  We heard powerful stories of three women of color from our community, Dr. Marica Tate Arunga from Evergreen Tacoma, Mary Flowers from Seattle Human Services, and our own Dawn Reed, they talked about power of community, of voices, of the freedom schools, of family.  We were all deeply moved and inspired by their words, their actions, and the commitment to equity.  We participated in a variety of workshops including affinity groups, white supremacy, gratitude, wellness, inclusive pedagogy, and others, explored actions of bravery, care, and purpose, and reflected on our learning and our commitments to personal and professional action When we are willing to be vulnerable, humble, uncomfortable, open of heart, mind, and spirit we can do incredible things together.  An important part of our day in addition to our sharing, was the powerful impact of music.  She thanked Mr. Terry Green and Mr. Aki Smith affectionately known as TeriAKi from EDI CARES for DJing.  Dr. Cain started the day with Celebration, we heard Fight Song, Stand by Me, When We Believe, and many other tunes to uplift us.  

Dr. Johnson ended her report by playing a song from the day as we considered the actions we would take in our journey to mission and to building and anti-racist institution through bravery, care, and purpose.  She encourage everyone to be the change.

INSTITUTIONAL EFFECTIVENESS MONITORING REPORT AND INNOVATION STUDENT SUCCESS 
Student Feedback on Inclusion
Mr. Gimnes presented data that examined feedback from the Community College Survey of Student Engagement (CCSSE) related to inclusion and discuss as it relates to our ongoing work toward Equity, Diversity, and Inclusion. The rationale for Pierce’s Equity, Diversity, and Inclusion core theme is: Pierce College will promote an equitable, diverse environment for teaching, learning, and working, with collaborative decision-making and mutual respect. The CCSSE is a national survey Pierce administers approximately every two years. We have looked at key benchmark measures of this survey before—this time, we are focusing on specific items related to inclusion. We will look at a few different comparisons.  These include the following survey items: 
1. I felt welcome when I first arrived at Pierce.

2. I believe that Pierce is a comfortable environment for students and free of harassment of any kind.

3. As a student, I believe that I am valued and respected at Pierce College.

Disaggregating data by race/ethnicity, gender, and family status (e.g., single parents), we examine patterns in the data and discuss implications.

Critical Pedagogy and Open Education to Advance Antiracism
Ms. Kathy Swart share her faculty sabbatical work focuses on critical pedagogy and open education to advance antiracism. She provided examples of misinformation in humanites and provided several examples of solutions that are happening in our classrooms including students developing openly licensed educational products and research assignements developed by faculty. She also encouraged people to attend the new community of practice happening later in February. 
BOARD BUSINESS
Chair Report

Mr. Willis stated that he was very moved by the powerful presentations on All-District Day and noted the positive energy. He noted that he is challenging himself and learning about real truths.
Ms. Pasquire stated that she enjoyed the ACT new trustee orientation, there is much to learn to understand the legalities of serving on a public board. She has a passion for education and is humbled to serve as a trustee.
Mr. Smith stated that there were several engaging conversations at the ACT conference regarding the role of trustees in tenure and enjoyed networking with other trustees. He noted that the ACCT meeting was difficult due to the zoom format, he missed the dialoge that happens when you are in person at conferences. 

Both Mr. Willis and Smith noted the conversation with Marilyn Strickland, they feel she is going to a very positive advocate for the college system and she was very interested in the issue regarding broadband access in rural areas and the impact on students.

Activities Calendar

Members reviewed the activities calendar and will let the Ms. Harris know which events they can attend. 
Executive Session: The Board went into Executive Session to discuss candidates in the Tenure process.

At 2:33pm- executive session began

At 3:05 pm- executive session ended

At 3:06 the regular meeting was reconvented

Mr. Willis announced that no action was taken during the executive session.

NEXT REGULAR MEETING        March 10, 2021
ADJOURNMENT


The meeting adjourned at 3:08pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Brett Willis, Chair
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